
























































































January 23, 2023 
 
Dear MRCA Board of Directors, 
 
This letter is from my wife, Anne Archer, and me, Terry Jastrow, longtime 
residents of the Sullivan Canyon community, living at 13201 Old Oak Lane 
since 1989, and is regarding Mary Sweeney’s interest in being appointed to 
the Board of the SCPA. 
 
When in 2000 the Sullivan Canyon open space site was for sale by LAUSD 
to developers, Mary approached us about raising money to form a nonprofit 
organization, Sullivan Canyon Preservation Assn. ("SCPA") to save the 
open space property from development.  Over her many years of service to 
the SCPA we have found her to be smart, reliable, fair and community 
minded, focusing on outreach and accessibility. 
 
Thus, we submit that Mary would be an honorable and productive 
representative of the MRCA, and effectively connect the missions of the 
MRCA and the SCPA to benefit the public. 
 
Respectfully,  
 
 
Anne Archer & Terry Jastrow  
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James Yeramian

From: Anonymousemail <noreply@anonymousemail.me>
Sent: Wednesday, January 25, 2023 6:28 PM
To: James Yeramian
Subject: Re: MRCA appointee to SCPA Board

Powered by Anonymousemail → Join Us! 

January 25th, 2023 

 

To  Whom it May Concern, 

 

It has been brought to my attention that  there will be a new SCPA board member as Anne Dobkin is 

stepping down as  the appointee from the MRCA ( Mountains Recreation & Conservancy Authority ). 

 

It is my understanding that  Mary Sweeney is applying for this position.  I would like to strongly object to 

Mary Sweeney being considered for this position. 

  

I have never written a letter similar to this in my life but I feel a real responsibility to do so.   I have 

personally observed  Mary Sweeney over the last 20 years exhibit extremely destructive and bad behavior 

on really hig levels. 

 

This behavior compels me to be very vocal in saying that she is one of the most unhappy, destructive, 

litigious and self serving individuals I have ever observed.  I realize these are strong words and I do not 

write them without careful consideration, but Mary Sweeney has the ability to cause great harm and 

irreversible trouble for our SCPA community. 

 

She constantly throws around the “ I will sue you”  dialogue and I know personally that she will indeed 

lodge frivilous law suits at any moment in time, havng already sued several individuals in the canyon. 

 

I know Mary Sweeney was previously removed from the SCPA board for very good reasons and I know she 

was very upset and has always tried to get back on the board.   I believe this is just her back door way of 

insinuating herself into the day to day decisions of the SCPA board.  

 

Living right beside the ring has led Mary to believe that SCPA is her own private facility  and this simply is 

not the case.  MRCA and SCPA need to be protected from this individual 

 

To my knowledge Mary has never once done anything ever with an altruistic approach but always expects 

special treatment for her “volunteer services”. 

 

My family has been a member of SCPA for 30 years and cherish every minute there.  We would so hate to 

see SCPA or MRCA  misused in anyway. 
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Sorry but knowing Mary Sweeney’s extremlly vindictive personality I must submit this letter anonymously 

 

 

Best Regards 

A Concerned SCPA member 

 

 

   



January 25th, 2023

To Whom it MayConcern,

It has been brought to my attention that there will be a new SCPA board
member as Anne Dobkin is stepping down as the appointee from the
MRCA (Mountains Recreation & Conservancy Authority ).

It is my understanding that Mary Sweeney is applying for this position.
I would like to strongly object to Mary Sweeney being considered for
this position.

I have never written a letter similar to this in my life but I feel a real
responsibility to do so. I have personally observed Mary Sweeney over
the last 20 years exhibit extremely destructive and bad behavior on
really hig levels.

This behavior compels me to be very vocal in saying that she is one of
the most unhappy, destructive, litigious and self serving individuals I
have ever observed. I realize these are strong words and I do not write
them without careful consideration, but Mary Sweeneyhas the ability to
cause great harm and irreversible trouble for our SCPA community.

She constantly throws around the " I will sue you" dialogue and I know
personally that she will indeed lodge frivilous law suits at any moment
in time, havng already sued several individuals in the canyon.

I know Mary Sweeney was previously removed from the SCPA board for
very good reasons and I know she was very upset and has always tried
to get back on the board. I believe this is just her back door way of
insinuating herself into the day to day decisions of the SCPAboard.

Living right beside the ring has led Mary to believe that SCPA is her own
private facility and this simply is not the case. MRCA and SCPAneed to
be protected from this individual

To my knowledge Mary has never once done anything ever with an
altruistic approach but always expects special treatment for her
"volunteer services".



My family has been a member ofSCPA for 30 years and cherish every
minute there. We would so hate to seeSCPA or MRCA misused in
anyway.

Sorry but knowing Mary Sweeney's extremlly vindictive personality I
must submit this letter anonymously

Best Regards
A Concerned SCPA member

wasranret'ne



To Whom It May Concern,

l am writing to you because it has recently come to my attention that Mary Sweeney has
applied to be a representative on your board. I wanted to provide you some background about
her history. Ms. Sweeney is a bully and an opportunist. Mary Sweeney on many occasions has
verbally accosted adults and children on the SCPA site and in the neighborhood. She is litigious
and power-hungry, and will use any position granted to her to advance her own personal
agenda. Frequently, she has taken to going door-to-door in her own neighborhood to try to get
residents on her bandwagon, giving them information that isn't true to get them to do what she
wants. She has initiated a number of lawsuits against her neighbors, as well as threatening the
SCPA on numerous occasions. I believe that she was previously excused from the SCPA board,
and since then has tired to get back on it in any way she can. Most recently her wife was a
board member, most likely to bring information directly back to Ms. Sweeney and to forward
her agenda. Furthermore, Ms. Sweeney runs a horse boarding business in the community which
seems an obvious conflict, since she is profiting off of the community. I hope that you can see
through whatever platform she provides, as it would be disastrous and disappointing for all to
have her in any position of power or management.



To the MRCABoard,

One of your applicants for the SCPA Board position is someone l know quite well for a number
of years, and while I don't think her character is suitable for this position, I want to focus on a
major conflict she represents. She leases stall space from a number of residents in Sullivan
Canyon, probably 5 or more different residents. She then marks up the cost and rents those
stalls to clients who also pay her to manage the feeding, cleaning, care, and grooming of their
horses. She brings in upwards of $10,000 per month doing this. Maybe it's more. This is
allowed, and trainers do it too, but someone who makes this much money off of the SCPAdoes
not belong on its board, let alone as the designated representative of the MRCA. She has no
conservation interest but purely a self interest. She would likely try to get rid of other trainers
to create more business for herself. Her wife, Victoria Shemaria, is no better. I would love to
bring this all to you straightforwardly, but Ms. Sweeney is highly volatile and has sued
numerous members of the community including the SCPA. Therefore, I can't risk her seeking
revenge on me. Hence, I remain anonymous. But, this is all easily verifiable, and I hope you take
it seriously.



 

 

To Whom It May Concern: 

 

My name is Bradley Avery and I’m reaching out to provide a statement of support in favor of 

Mary Sweeney in her nomination for the SCPA seat on behalf of the MCRA. 

 

I have personally known Mary for many years.  She has generously allowed me to ride her 

wonderful horses and we have spent many hours talking about all things equine. She has 

taught me so much about the SCPA as she has ridden alongside me and regaled me with 

countless stories from the inception of the property up to these recent years when the big 

show barns are driving the independent riders such as myself out of the canyon.  

 

I have personally witnessed Mary escort visitors around the property whether they were 

there to inquire about the riding facility or simply to walk their dogs or children up the 

hillside. Mary is known as the SCPA docent and rightfully so, since she authored the 

original Mission Statement. 

 

I would impress upon you that Mary Sweeney is an unrivaled candidate for this position and 

I know that she will fully uphold the integrity with which the SCPA was founded on. 

 

Thank you for your consideration. 

 

Bradley Avery  
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hillside. Mary is known as the SCPA docent and rightfully so, since she authored the 

original Mission Statement. 
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Thank you for your consideration. 

 

Bradley Avery  
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James Yeramian

From: Demetra Chazanas <demetra.chazanas@gmail.com>
Sent: Friday, January 27, 2023 4:56 PM
To: James Yeramian
Cc: Ari Chazanas
Subject: SCPA Board Seat, Mary Sweeney

Dear MRCA Board, 
  
We are writing to you to offer our full endorsement and support of Mary Sweeney for your available seat on the SCPA 
Board. 
  
Mary has been instrumental to our family since we moved into Sullivan Canyon in 2020. She has skillfully assessed our 
riding capabilities and has introduced us to the appropriate trainers for the adult as well as youth riders in our 
household. She has even assisted with guidance on proper care of the stalls on our property which allowed us to 
temporarily house the grand prix horse owned by Tanya Stivers, the SCPA Board President. 
  
In short, there is nothing Sullivan Canyon related in any capacity, historically or to the present day that Mary Sweeney 
does not have a handle on. 
  
Having invested in this community to raise our family we would be indebted to the MRCA to appoint Mary Sweeney as 
your custodian of the Sullivan Canyon property. 
  
Respectfully, 
  
Demetra and Ari Chazanas 
1835 Old Ranch Road 
Los Angeles, CA  90049 



1

James Yeramian

From: georges bittar <georgesfbittar@gmail.com>
Sent: Sunday, January 29, 2023 2:00 PM
To: James Yeramian; Barbara Collins
Subject: Fwd: Mary Sweeney for MRCA

 

Sent from my iPhone 
 
Begin forwarded message: 

From: georges bittar <georgesfbittar@gmail.com> 
Date: January 22, 2023 at 12:08:02 PST 
To: james.yeramian@mrca.ca.gov 
Subject: Mary Sweeney for MRCA 

 

Hello, 
 
I am Georges BIttar and I have been a horse trainer for many years.  I teach riding 
lessons and train the horses for a few people that ride in Sullivan Canyon. I am not 
there every day, more like a few times per month.  I have known Mary Sweeney for 25 
years  from this place, and have always seen her very involved, very active and very 
caring for the facility and the people who visit.  She told me she is looking for a position 
on your board, and I can tell you she is pretty good at whatever she commits to. 
 
Mary also does some field trips for young kids from other areas of the city, and every 
time she is doing this she always ropes me in to coming to give a horse jumping 
display.  The last time I was there was not long before the start of the pandemic.  When 
Mary first called to try to schedule me that time, I told her I could not do it that afternoon 
because I was hauling horses to a show a couple of hours away.  
 
Somehow, Mary did not hear the word, "NO" and Instead asked "Well what time are you 
planning on leaving?" When I told her the time, she said: "Can't you leave a half hour 
later, and I'll try to move you up in the schedule of activities? You know how the kids 
LOVE the jumping, and you do it so well."  She wouldn't take "no" for an answer.  
 
I looked through my videos from the Sullivan location, and found the last jump for you to 
see and enjoy.  Yes, she got me to do it! The exhibition that we do is longer than what 
you'll see, as we build the jump higher and higher each time, with the kids helping, for 
them to see just how high it is, MUCH taller than they are. 
 
Anyway, we got it all to work out that day, and in the end I was really happy I did. The 
kids were terrific and had a great time.  Mary is a pretty good rider, but an even better 
field trip operator, and the woman is persistent. 
 
I wish her the best of luck to join your board, and can highly recommend her. 
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Thank you, 
Georges 
 
https://youtu.be/qQW8ITgJE0g 
 
Sent from my iPhone 



Brenda H. Miller 
13243 Old Oak Lane 
Los Angeles, CA 90049 
 
January 26, 2023 
 
Dear MRCA Board of Directors, 
  
My name is Brenda Miller and I am writing to add my voice to the large number of people 
who believe that Mary Sweeney is the perfect, unrivaled candidate to fill the seat recently 
vacated by Anne Dobkin on your wonderful MRCA board.  
  
While I am currently on the board of directors for the SCPA, I am writing only as a long-
time resident of Sullivan Canyon and also as a member of the SCPA  riding community. I feel 
I have a front row seat to both the history of the Canyon – it’s current challenges and what 
Mary Sweeney can bring to the table – both for the SCPA and MRCA alike.  
  
First of all, Mary is a true leader. She is dedicated, tenacious and loyal and we in the 
Sullivan Canyon community have benefited tremendously from these qualities. She worked 
tirelessly to save the Canyon when it was at risk for being sold to developers  in 2000.. I am 
one of the few who still remember Mary’s tireless campaign to “save the Canyon” – working 
hand in hand alongside a few other dedicated individuals for 3 years. Not only did Mary 
lead the crusade to raise the 12 million needed to purchase the property (an almost 
insurmountable goal for most), she had a further vision on what would be needed to 
preserve this open space in perpetuity. That meant negotiating with neighbors & 
government agencies, creating a mission statement, establishing bylaws, applying for tax 
exemption status…the list goes on and on. The task was daunting – most would have given 
up. But Mary and her team of dedicated warriors (including the MRCA!) were persistent 
and determined and now, everyone in this community and beyond is so very grateful. Many 
of us truly believe we have Mary to thank for that.  
  
Secondly – Mary is a committed conservationist and preservationist. She is fiercely devoted 
to maintaining the open nature of this space and she genuinely wants the public to enjoy it 
too. She proudly welcomes strangers who curiously stumble upon the SCPA site (she lives 
across the street). She informally gives them tours. She encourages people of all walks of 
life to sign up for membership. She is a supporter of independent riders who simply love 
horses and want to ride but do not wish to train with the large commercial barns that are 
now part of the community. She is an advocate for community programs that will expose 
youths from disadvantaged backgrounds to the world of horses. She is an endless resource 



for those who wish to join the community but simply don’t know how or where to 
begin. She is, in essence, what this community was originally intended to be.  
  
Finally – Mary is just a good and compassionate person. She is always willing to help no 
matter what the situation or whom it involves. If a horse is ailing or has a life-threatening 
injury on-site - Mary is there to make it comfortable or transport it to the hospital. Water 
pipe burst and is flooding the SCPA site in the middle of the night? Mary is out there with a 
flashlight at 2am. Fallen rider with a broken bone? Mary will turn her car around to get 
back to the site and accompany that person to the hospital. She does all of this simply as a 
caring resident and member of the equestrian community. 
  
It has been my honor to know Mary all of these years and I encourage you to get to know 
her too. She is a very special asset to this community and I’m sure you would quickly see 
what a remarkable partner she would be to further the work of the MRCA.  Both the MRCA 
and SCPA would be lucky to have such a dedicated, engaged, and fearless advocate in this 
seat.   
  
I hope you will give her candidacy serious consideration.  
  
Sincerely, 
 
 
Brenda H. Miller 



 
 
Jan 24, 2023 
 
Dear MRCA Governing Board, 
 
I am an education professional. I attended Dartmouth College for my undergraduate 
degree, and Stanford University for my Master’s in education. I have taught in the LAUSD 
system, and that is where I first got to see Mary Sweeney in action when she was hosting a 
Selma Elementary School field trip at the Sullivan Canyon horse park. Selma Avenue Elementary 
School, now recently closed, was a Title 1 school in the heart of Hollywood.  
 
I really care about my students and going to Sullivan Canyon for an action-packed day 
of carefully planned events was always a favorite for my students,  
and for the teachers and volunteer parents! It was beautiful to observe the enthusiasm 
from the children and all the field trip volunteers flowing freely. On one occasion, a first grader 
who was consistently very shy and withdrawn literally blossomed in front of me as she 
interacted with the pony she was grooming with a volunteer. It was deeply moving to watch 
and revealed how therapeutic time in nature and with animals can be for our children. 
 
As a qualified and credentialed teaching professional, I can highly recommend the 
programs that the Sullivan Canyon people put on for elementary students. Mary 
Sweeney, reached out to me at the beginning of 2022 to inquire if the schools were 
once again looking at field trips since the Covid shut down. I let her know I was no 
longer teaching, or in the LAUSD system. My professional career has gone in a different path, 
and in 2018 I retired from teaching elementary school. Before leaving the public school system, 
I got my doctorate in education at UCLA, and I now work as an independent consultant for 
educational technology startups. Mary contacted me again last week to ask if I would write a 
letter of reference for her application to serve on the SCPA Board of Directors. Based on my 
personal experience and observations, she is a worthy candidate, and really goes the extra mile 
for the children and the SCPA organization in Sullivan Canyon. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Nina Neulight 
ninaneulight@gmail.com 
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James Yeramian

From: Anonymousemail <noreply@anonymousemail.me>
Sent: Friday, January 27, 2023 9:14 PM
To: James Yeramian
Subject: to be added to Ms. Sweeney's file

Powered by Anonymousemail → Join Us! 

To Whom It May Concern, 

 

I am writing to you because it has recently come to my attention that Mary Sweeney has applied to be a 

representative on your board. I wanted to provide you some background about her history. Ms. Sweeney is 

a bully and an opportunist. Mary Sweeney on many occasions has verbally accosted adults and children on 

the SCPA site and in the neighborhood. She is litigious and power-hungry, and will use any position granted 

to her to advance her own personal agenda. Frequently, she has taken to going door-to-door in her own 

neighborhood to try to get residents on her bandwagon, giving them information that isn’t true to get them 

to do what she wants. She has initiated a number of lawsuits against her neighbors, as well as threatening 

the SCPA on numerous occasions. I believe that she was previously excused from the SCPA board, and 

since then has tired to get back on it in any way she can. Most recently her wife was a board member, 

most likely to bring information directly back to Ms. Sweeney and to forward her agenda. Furthermore, Ms. 

Sweeney runs a horse boarding business in the community which seems an obvious conflict, since she is 

profiting off of the community. I hope that you can see through whatever platform she provides, as it would 

be disastrous and disappointing for all to have her in any position of power or management.  
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James Yeramian

From: Anonymousemail <noreply@anonymousemail.me>
Sent: Friday, January 27, 2023 9:22 PM
To: James Yeramian
Subject: a horrible choice for the scpa board

Powered by Anonymousemail → Join Us! 

A friend at SCPA told me that I could send a letter anonymously with this service, so here is my letter: 

 

To the MRCA Board, 

 

One of your applicants for the SCPA Board position is someone I know quite well for a number of years, 

and while I don’t think her character is suitable for this position, I want to focus on a major conflict she 

represents. She leases stall space from a number of residents in Sullivan Canyon, probably 5 or more 

different residents. She then marks up the cost and rents those stalls to clients who also pay her to 

manage the feeding, cleaning, care, and grooming of their horses. She brings in upwards of $10,000 per 

month doing this. She conveniently left this major business off of her resume so she knew it would be 

problematic While her business is allowed, and trainers do it too,  someone who makes this much money off 

of the SCPA does not belong on its board, let alone as the designated representative of the MRCA. Indeed, 

no other applicant earns money from the SCPA. Mary has no genuine conservation interest but purely a 

monetary self interest. She would likely try to get rid of other trainers to create more business for herself. 

Ms. Sweeney is highly volatile and has sued numerous members of the community including the SCPA. 

Therefore, I can’t risk her seeking revenge on me. Hence, I remain anonymous. The number of positive 

letters attests to the fact that she is pushing so very hard to get this position, but no one pushes that hard 

for a position like this unless there's a motive, and there is: power and money. I hope you take this 

seriously. Remember that if another group were choosing your next board member, you probably wouldn't 

want a deeply unethical person either. 
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